OAKLEY PARISH COUNCIL 01.12.20.                          




         
             1.  

Minutes of the Virtual Council Meeting held on 1st December 2020 

PRESENT:
P. Phillips (Chairman), J. Abbott, S. Fardon, M. Frampton, P. Jones, G. Sansom, S. Nicholas, R. Saunders, J. Walker, P. White, the Clerk, Mrs. Paice & 0 members of the public
	1.
	Public Open Session: none

	
	

	2.
	Apologies:  P. Olney (personal)

	
	 

	3.
	Declarations of Interest:  Cllr. Sansom for items 8 & 9 as a relative of a Brockwell resident, Cllr. Nicholas for item 16f) as known to the neighbour objecting, Chair for item 17a) as an affected resident and Cllr. White for item 19c) as known to one of the contractors.

	
	
	

	4.
	Minutes of Council Meetings held on 3rd November 2020:
	Action

	
	Resolved: to adopt the minutes. 
	

	
	
	

	5.
	Clerk’s Report:
	

	
	Highways – Clerk had reported the  pothole in Lovell Road footway, blocked drains on the odd numbered side of Station Road opposite Brockwell and in Church Lane and that the edge of the road is sinking badly where it meets the grass verge opposite Lincroft and Oakley Primary Schools to Bedford BC.  Bedford BC would be removing the dead tree in the Ruffs Furze verge and were investigating the damage from another tree’s roots in Ruffs Furze.  High Street drains by the Bedford Arms had been cleared.  Lovell Road would be closed overnight 11-12.01.21. at the railway bridge for a safety inspection.
	

	
	Parking – photographs of dangerous parking on the Pavenham Road side of The Furlong junction and on the High Street footway had been passed to police.  Letter to parents concerning parking at Lincroft/Oakley Primary had been drafted by Council, published in the Newsletter and copied to Bromham and Clapham Parish Councils.  SAF were not prepared to sign the letter at present and Cllr. Abbott was pursuing with the Governors.  Committee had advised that it would not be feasible to use the Village Hall car park for a Lincroft park & walk scheme as it would block the car park for hirers, particularly in the afternoon.
	

	
	Speed Cameras - 77 notices of intended prosecution were issued in September, 66 for speeds up to 40mph, 
5 for speeds between 41 & 42mph, 3 for speeds between 43mph & 49mph and 3 for speeds over 50mph.
	

	
	Bottle Bank – bottle bank had been removed by Bedford BC 20.11.20.  Bedford BC had advised that scrap value would only cover the cost of movement and delivery to the recycling/disposal point.
	

	
	Replacement Bin – dual purpose bin had been installed on Grange Close green
	

	
	Planning Department Performance – Bedford BC had advised that between April & September 83% of major applications were determined in time against a Government target of 60% and 71% of minor applications against a target of 70%
	

	
	
	

	6.
	Matters Arising from the Minutes of 3rd November 2020 :  none
	Action

	
	
	

	7.
	Police Report:
	Action

	
	Pavenham PC was considering Council’s suggestion for a joint application for a reduction in the speed limit on the road between Pavenham and Oakley.  Cllr. Abbott advised that police and Bedford BC did not support as, if motorists considered the limit inappropriate, it might encourage them to ignore other speed limits.  He was, however, still pursuing.
Comparison of burglary statistics showed  1 attempted burglary and 1 burglary both at businesses in November 2020 compared to none in November 2019.  November crime statistics were not yet available. 
	

	
	
	

	8.
	Improving Biodiversity in Brockwell Meadow:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Sansom had sketched a proposal for a scheme, which had been circulated.  Scheme comprised a wet area no more than 30 cm deep fed from water off the Pre-School roof, a 2m mown walking path around the site, mown paths across the meadow and a wildflower area in the centre.  Two options for planting had been proposed, either mature shrubs around 1.2m high or if these were considered too dense, 4 or 5 birch trees.  The path into the site would also need to be widened to allow access by a tractor.  Covid 19 permitting, Cllr. Sansom suggested a site meeting with surrounding residents in April 2021, finalising the scheme during the Summer then seeding/planting in the Autumn.  An access path for Pre-School would need a legal agreement.
Council agreed that seating should also be included and that 30cm of water was too deep as a child could drown, a muddy/boggy area would be preferable.  Council also agreed to consider again at the March meeting and include on the agenda for the Annual Meeting in April.  Chair thanked Cllr Sansom & Mr. Knight for their work on the scheme.
	Clerk
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	9.
	Utility Access through Brockwell Meadow:
	

	
	Oakley Pre-School had requested permission to lay new services across Brockwell to access their new building.  Work would comprise digging a trench approximately 600mm wide x 1000mm deep, laying new services including water & electricity, reinstating surfaces to match the existing and finishing with topsoil and grass seed.  Pre-School would pay for all the work.  Councillors were content provided Pre-School remained responsible for future repairs or maintenance and an agreement was reached on liability if Pre-School were to relocate in future.  Council agreed that Pre-School would need to pay Council’s legal fees for the agreement.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	10.
	Play Equipment:
	Action

	
	a) annual inspection
	

	
	Annual inspection was carried out 30.10.20. In addition to the works agreed at the November meeting, the report recommended that signs should include name & address of sites.  At The Furlong, the seat needed re-staining, algae removing from the multiplay, swing connectors tightening and swing joint dismantling and checking or a secondary safety device fitted.  At the Green, gate was not closing properly and there were trip hazards at the edges of the surfacing by the gate, around log balance, swings & silver multiplay.  Ground around the seat, supernova, climbing frame, group swing and zip wire needed reinstating, algae on log balance & silver multiplay needed removing and rotting timber & missing bolt caps replacing on log balance, missing sound proofing panel & fixings on slide needed replacing and rough timber sanding, hand/foot rests on seesaw needed securing, rotting timber on roundabout needed replacing and item repainting, components & post caps on silver multiplay needed replacing, tarmac under table tennis table and on MUGA needed repairing, bolt covers & fixings needed replacing on climbing frame and rope was pressing against framework, zip wire cable and seat connection should be dismantled to inspect, chains needed replacing and cable fixings reorienting, damaged pirate ship play table needed replacing and fixings on group swing needed tightening.
Weeds around log balance, slide & MUGA, graffiti on climbing frame & zip wire and cable ties on equipment needed removing.  Report also noted strimmer damage to posts on both play panels at The Furlong, trim trail and pirate ship at the Green.  Clerk had requested a quotation for repairs from contractor and Council agreed to discuss again in January.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	11.
	War Memorial:
	Action

	
	a) Remembrance events
	

	
	Chair formally thanked the W.I. for the moving poppy displays throughout the village and Lieutenant Colonel Clewlow, Rev. Vennells, Mr. Ursell and Cllr. & Mr. Walker for the services at the War Memorial on Remembrance Sunday and Armistice Day.
	

	
	
	

	
	b) names of the fallen
	

	
	Cllr. Walker noted that an additional name had been identified that should be added to the Memorial.  Leopold Hector Plater was included on the Church Roll of Honour but not on the War Memorial.  There was space to add an additional name and she suggested it should be included before the 2021 Remembrance Service.  Chair noted that a relative of his had researched the Plater family and had contacted a member of the family for further information.  Leopold’s parents lived in Clapham, Souldrop and Stevington and they and his brother were buried in Stevington churchyard.  Chair would pursue burial records and Council to consider again in January.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	12.
	East West Rail (EWR):
	Action

	
	Parishes Group had sent a letter to the Treasury to understand why a route to the south of Bedford, which would provide the opportunity for a station with a wide catchment and be close to the existing major road network  had been dismissed and to ask that route E was reviewed against other options to ensure it was the best choice.  Unfortunately, Oakley had been omitted from the signatories in error.  Council agreed to join the Parishes Group.  Cllr. Sansom noted that there was also a Keep North Beds Green Group which was campaigning against development at Sharnbrook/Colworth and the groups might merge.

Cllr. Sansom had written an article on the impact of Oxford-Cambridge arc development and East/West Rail on Oakley and the North Bedfordshire countryside.  Council agreed that this should be circulated as a separate leaflet as soon as possible as EWR would be consulting in January/February 2021.  Cllr. Abbott was concerned that the leaflet should be fact checked before publication.  Council agreed with an abstention by Cllr. Abbott that the leaflet should be printed on coloured, heavy weight paper with the proviso that information was based on that available at the time and Clerk to arrange printing.  Leaflet would also be sent to other North Bedfordshire parishes.
	Clerk
Clerk
Clerk

	
	
	

	
	OAKLEY PARISH COUNCIL 01.12.20.
	3.

	13.
	Glass Recycling:
	Action

	
	Following removal of many village bottle banks councillors suggested that Bedford BC should be asked to introduce a kerb recycling scheme for glass.  Bedford BC had to pay a landfill tax and should carry out an Environmental Impact Assessment on glass recycling.  Cllr. Walker suggested that residents should be asked to direct their concerns about recycling to the Borough Council as if enough supported kerbside recycling, the Borough Council might act.  Cllr. Saunders noted that a resident had suggested the entrance to the walk at Stevington as a site for a bottle bank.  Council was concerned about personal comments from some residents and agreed to suggest all residents contact the Borough Council.  Council would also ask Bedford BC about kerbside recycling.
	ALL
Clerk

	
	
	

	14.
	Highway Matters:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Abbott confirmed that the Lovell Road zebra crossing would be installed by the end of March 2021 but there was no date yet for the work.  Cllr. Sansom noted that widening the Lovell Road footway near the bridge was a priority in the Neighbourhood Plan and suggested that monies might be available from Cycle to Station and Cycle to School programmes.  Cllr. Abbott to pursue.
Cllr. White noted that the new dual purpose bin at Station Road/Reynes Drive was already full and the one by the bus shelter was also full.  Clerk confirmed that they were due to be emptied 03.12.20.
	JA

	
	
	

	15.
	Borough Councillor’s Report:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Abbott’s reported that the Planning Committee had agreed a new scheme of delegation as the previous one was temporary.   Major schemes would not all be discussed by the Planning Committee but Borough Councillors could still call applications to the Committee if there were planning grounds.  The right to speak was being retained and parish councils could call in non-household applications provided there were planning reasons.  Planning Committee had received training on appeals as 13 of 14 decisions, which had been recommended for approval but refused by the Committee, had been overturned on appeal.  Manton Lane footbridge had been delayed due to Covid 19 at the manufacturers but current work on Clapham Road would end by 04.12.20.  High Street works to continue next financial year.  Pavenham average speed cameras had been installed and Pavenham PC would be discussing Speed Watch with Oakley.  Government public sector pay freeze would assist with the Borough’s deficit.  Cllr. Abbott to pursue the lack of a response to Council’s letter to the Mayor about housing in Key Rural Service Centres and lack of information on Growth Boards.
	JA

	
	
	

	16.
	Planning Applications and Decisions and other planning matters: 

Decisions notified since last Council meeting – 3rd November 2020
	

	
	Application No.
	20/01602/S73 – erection of shed and boundary fence at 2 The Furlong

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 03.11.20.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	20/002005/FUL – roof extension & 2 storey front extension to existing garage block to form annexe at Old Post Office, 43 Station Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection on the grounds of overdevelopment and adverse effect on the character of the site.  Concerned also that it might be used as a separate dwelling.

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 04.11.20. (CIL liable) with a condition that it shall not at any time be used as a separate residential unit 

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	20/01714/FUL – extensions & alterations to remodel existing dwelling at Tall Trees, Westfield Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 04.11.20.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	20/02127/FUL - single storey front extension, porch roof, & new roof over garage/side elevation/activity room at 72 Ruffs Furze

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 16.11.20.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	20/02739/FUL – extension of existing conservatory

	
	Parish Comments:
	N/A

	
	Decision/Date:
	Withdrawn 23.11.20.

	
	
	

	
	Applications received since last Council meeting – 3rd November 2020 

	
	Application No.
	a) 20/02359/OUT - outline application for erection of 2 new dwellings at land between 61 & 69 Oakley Road, Clapham

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection
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	Application No.
	b) 20/02469/FUL – single storey rear extension including re-roofing to existing conservatory, garage conversion and extension to form new double garage with ancillary family accommodation above at 9 Parsonage Close

	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection on the grounds of overdevelopment of the site and adverse impact on neighbours.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	c) 20/02650/FUL – single storey garden room to replace conservatory at Barmoor, Church Lane

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	d) 20/02653/FUL – single storey side extension & relocation of main door at 51 Dewlands

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	e) 20/02658/FUL – single storey front extension & garage conversion at 84 Lincroft

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	f) 20/02745/S73A - retrospective permission for 2 air conditioning units at 27 Bevery Close

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection to the visual impact but neighbour was concerned about noise and Council did not have the technical expertise to comment on this. 

	
	
	

	
	g) appeal against refusal of 20/00433/MAO – outline application for up to 20 dwellings including access on land west of Pavenham Road.  Bedford BC had advised that appeal files would not be available on the website until the Borough received a ‘start letter’ from the Inspector as until then they do not know if the appeal would proceed.  Cllr. Abbott confirmed that as the site was not in the Borough Local Plan or the Oakley Neighbourhood Plan and there was a five year land supply, the Borough was in a good position to defend against the appeal.
	

	
	
	

	
	h) Milton Ernest Neighbourhood Plan consultation
	

	
	Milton Ernest was consulting on their draft Neighbourhood Plan.  Council had no comments
	

	
	
	

	17.
	Correspondence: 
	Action

	
	a) Mr. Fuller MP – response from Network Rail on Highfield Road bridge
	

	
	Network Rail (NR) had advised Mr. Fuller MP that brick effect cladding would help ensure Highfield Road bridge was in keeping with the surrounding area.  Increasing the height of the parapet & cladding would mean work was much less intrusive than a full rebuild would be.  Plans were with Bedford BC & a response was expected by end of November.  Plans would then be shared with the Parish Council.  The embankment had been inspected and there had been no ground movement.  Fence had also been inspected & was leaning  because of the condition of the fence itself, not the ground.  NR was establishing whether repair to the fence was their responsibility or that of a third party.

Chair suggested NR should show Council exactly what the cladding would look like when attached to the resin blocks and how the mesh was in keeping with the bridge.  Residents also disagreed that the leaning fence was due to its condition as the ground on their side had fallen away and the house next to the bridge had had to build up the side of their garden shed by as much as 45cms.  Cllr. Abbott noted that he had tried to call in the application for the cladding but was not legally permitted to do so.
Council agreed to ask Mr. Fuller MP to put these points to NR and request a site meeting with Council and residents.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) Bedford BC consultation on 2021/22 budget proposals
	

	
	Bedford BC had a funding gap of £26.4 million to 2025/26 with £21.8 million in 2021/22.  Consultation proposed continuing to review procurement spend to achieve savings whilst maintaining service levels,  reviewing service provision making greater use of technology and reviewing support and administrative functions.  Council had no comments.
	

	
	
	

	18.
	Grant Applications:
	Action

	
	Oakley Pre-School had requested £25K towards the cost of their new building.  Pre-School had advised that they had requested a larger amount of grant because an application in December 2019 was not received.  Total cost of the project had risen to £430K as supplier costs had increased and because of access issues.  £262,295.20 had been received from the Leader Fund, £50K Pre-School reserve, £25K Bedford BC Rural Grant, £6,350 donations from businesses & residents, £5K Wixamtree Grant, £5K Bedford BC, £1K Oakley PC, £50K arranged overdraft and £25K Harpur Trust interest free loan.  85% of staff and children were Oakley residents.  Balance of £73,560.48 at 31.12.19.  Clerk noted that £1,686 remained in 2020/21 budget and Day Centre had not yet had a grant

Proposed by Cllr. Walker, seconded by Cllr. Jones that £1,000 be donated and Council to consider again in March if any funds were available.
Resolved – S.137 donation
	Clerk
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	19.
	Finance Matters:
	Action

	
	accounts for period up to 30th November 2020
	

	Income and balances:
	

	NatWest Bank - Current account balance at 30.11.20.
	£25,957.86

	NatWest Bank – Business Reserve account balance at 30.11.20.
	£17,255.52

	Nationwide - Savings Bond
	£59,495.74

	Hampshire Trust - Savings Bond
	£82,421.90


	
	Received since last meeting:
	
	
	

	
	Elsby
	Allotment Rent
	£20.41

	
	Osmond
	Allotment Rent
	£20.41

	
	Exon
	Allotment Rent
	£20.41

	
	Bubbins
	Allotment Rent
	£40.82

	
	Gater
	Allotment Rent
	£40.82

	
	Jackson K
	Allotment Rent
	£61.23

	
	Hawkswood
	Allotment Rent
	£20.41

	
	Elliott
	Allotment Rent
	£40.82

	
	Hull
	Allotment Rent
	£40.82

	
	Seager
	Allotment Rent
	£40.82

	
	Jackson J
	Allotment Rent
	£20.41

	
	Deverick
	Allotment Rent
	£40.42

	
	Devlin
	Allotment Rent
	£16.00

	
	Percival
	Allotment Rent
	£40.82

	
	Campbell
	Allotment Rent
	£20.41

	
	Webster
	Allotment Rent
	£40.82

	
	Whites
	Newsletter advertising
	£108.00

	
	Just-in Line
	Newsletter advertising
	£120.00

	
	NatWest
	Interest
	£0.15

	
	
	Total
	£754.00


	
	Payments Already Made:
	
	
	Chq. No.

	
	Old School
	Rent for upper rooms November
	£153.83
	s/o

	
	Bedford BC
	Salaries/pensions November
	£1,784.23
	d/d

	
	Transitions UK
	S. 137 donation
	£300.00
	1647

	
	
	
	
	

	
	Payments Made:
	
	
	

	Riches Skips
	Emptying bottle bank 01.10.20. & 20.10.20.
	£180.00
	1648

	Christmas  Decorators
	Installing Christmas lights 
	£2,538.00
	1649

	The Tree People
	Tree work at The Furlong
	£720.00
	1650

	V C Property
	Installing seat at Linch Furlong and replacing bollards on the Green
	£366.00
	1651

	Play Inspection Company
	Annual inspection
	£243.00
	1652

	SLCC
	Membership renewal
	£166.00
	1653

	RBL Poppy Appeal
	Remembrance wreath
	£18.00
	1654

	
	Total
	£6,469.06
	

	
	Resolved: to approve the accounts for payment
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) payroll provision from 01.04.21.
	

	
	Cllr. Abbott had advised that it was no longer financially viable for Bedford BC to provide payroll services.  Clerk had requested quotations from six companies.  Quotations had been received for £451.62 p.a. (employees would be paid by bacs but Council would need to pay third parties), £420 p.a. (Council would need to make all payments), £331.80 p.a. (Council would make one monthly payment and company pays employees) £315 p.a. (Council would need to make all payments) and £192 p.a. (recommended by Caddington and Meppershall - Council would be responsible for making payments).  One company was only able to administer NEST pensions
Proposed by Cllr. Walker, seconded by Cllr. Fardon that quotation for £192 p.a. be accepted
Resolved
	Clerk
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	c) grass cutting 2021/22
	

	
	Clerk had requested quotations from six contractors and received one for £8,783.61 + VAT for verges and hedges, one for £9,350 + VAT,  and one for £10,830 + VAT.  One contractor was already booked up for 2021 and others had not responded.  One contractor had offered a 2 year contract for £9,337.51 p.a. for verges and hedges.
Proposed by Cllr. Sansom, seconded by Cllr. Jones that quotation for £9,337.51 + VAT for 2 years be accepted
Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	d) review of bus shelter cleaner & litter picker performance & wages
	

	
	Council was content with the performance of the bus shelter cleaner and litter picker and Clerk to thank her for her work.
	Clerk

	
	Living wage to increase w.e.f. 01.04.21. to £8.91 per hour equating to £331.16 per month
	

	
	Proposed by Cllr. Jones, seconded by Cllr. Nicholas that salary be increased to £331.16 per month w.e.f. 01.04.21. 
Resolved
	Clerk

	
	Bus shelter cleaning wage was within the living wage but proposed by Cllr. Frampton, seconded by Cllr. Jones     that it be increased by 1% to £34.31 per month w.e.f. 01.04.21. 

Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	e) budget 2021/22
	

	
	Clerk had circulated a draft budget for 2021/22.  Council agreed that replacing bollards on the Green and a replacement bin in the High Street should be included as new projects.   Brockwell meadow works would also need to be included.  Clerk confirmed that monies for work to the main allotment gate had been included.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	f) Investment Bond

	

	
	Nationwide 95 day notice bond had been invested for two years.  Clerk advised that there was sufficient money in the accounts for 2020/21.  Council agreed that it would not be necessary to give notice to transfer monies and to review in July 2021 or earlier if needed.  
	Clerk

	
	
	

	20.
	Date of Next Meeting:  5th January 2021 - Finance Group



           12th January 2021
	


